

### Kenya Electricity Generating Company Limited

#### **ADM-072**

# REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FOR CONSULTANCY SERVICES FOR EMPLOYEE SATISFACTION AND WORK ENVIRONMENT SURVEY

Kenya Electricity Generating Company Limited, Stima Plaza Phase III, Kolobot Road, Parklands, P.O. Box 47936, 00100

Nairobi, Kenya.

Website: www.kengen.co.ke

May, 2009

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Invitation to Tender	3
SECTION A: SYSTEMS BACKGROUND AND SCOPE OF THE PROJECT	
SECTION B: - INFORMATION TO CONSULTANTS	5
SECTION C: - TECHNICAL PROPOSAL – STANDARD FORMS	15
SECTION D: -TECHNICAL PROPOSAL SUBMISSION FORM	16
SECTION D: - FINANCIAL PROPOSAL – STANDARD FORMS	23
SECTION E: - TERMS OF REFERENCE	25
SECTION F: -STANDARD FORM OF CONTRACT	29
Appendix "A"	51
Appendix B_Reporting Requirements	52
Appendix C_Key Personnel and Sub-Consultant	
Appendix D_Medical Certificate	54
Appendix E_ Hours of Work for Key Personnel	
Appendix F_Duties of the Client	
Appendix I _Tender Security Form	
11	

#### **Invitation to Tender**

The Company invites proposals from eligible candidates for **Consultancy Services for Employee Satisfaction and Work Environment Survey** whose specifications are detailed in the Request for Proposals documents.

Interested eligible candidates may obtain further information from, and inspect the tender documents at the office of:

Supply Chain Manager, Kenya Electricity Generating Company Limited Ground Floor, Stima Plaza, Phase III Kolobot Road, Parklands P O Box 47936 - 00100 NAIROBI, KENYA

Fax: (254) (020) 3666200

Email: pkimemia@kengen.co.ke

Three Thousand (Kshs.3,000.00) paid in cash or through a bankers cheque at any KenGen office. The document can also be viewed and downloaded from the website <a href="www.kengen.co.ke">www.kengen.co.ke</a>. and the payment evidence MUST be submitted with the tender document. Bidders who download the tender document from the website will be required to pay a reduced fee of Kenya Shillings Two Thousand (Kshs.2,000.00)

Proposals must be accompanied by a security in the format specified in the attached form of tender security, for the amount of Kshs.100,000.00 and in a bank's letterhead. The tender must be delivered in plain sealed envelope clearly marked

## "CONSULTANCY SERVICES FOR EMPLOYEE SATISFACTION AND WORK ENVIRONMENT SURVEY"

Tenders must be accompanied by a security in the form and amount specified in the tender documents, and must be delivered to:

Company Secretary, Legal & Corporate Affairs Director Kenya Electricity Generating Co. Ltd. 7<sup>th</sup> Floor, Stima Plaza Phase III Kolobot Road, Parklands P O Box 47936 - 00100 NAIROBI, KENYA

On or before 24th June 2009 at 3.00 p.m.

Tenders will be opened on 24<sup>th</sup> June 2009 at 3.30 p.m. in the presence of the candidates' representatives who choose to attend at Stima Plaza III, Executive Committee Room, 7<sup>th</sup> Floor.

#### **SUPPLY CHAIN MANAGER**

#### SECTION A: SYSTEMS BACKGROUND AND SCOPE OF THE PROJECT

#### **BACKGROUND INFORMATION**

Kenya Electricity Generating Company Ltd. (KenGen) is a power generating company with a staff population of about 1,500. The company conducted an internal employee satisfaction survey and this year we wish to engage and external consulting firm to carry out the exercise.

The consultancy is aimed at achieving the objectives set out in the Performance Contract between KenGen and the GOK. In this regard an Employee Satisfaction and Work Environment Survey shall be carried out as required under the set performance targets.

#### **SECTION B: - INFORMATION TO CONSULTANTS**

#### 1. Introduction

- 1.1 The consultants are invited to submit a Technical Proposal and a Financial Proposal for consulting services required for the assignment named in the Letter of Invitation. The proposal will be the basis for Contract negotiations and ultimately for a signed Contract with the selected firm.
- 1.2 The consultants must be familiar with surveys and take them into account in preparing their proposals. To obtain first hand information on the assignment, consultants are encouraged to liase with the Client regarding any information that they may require before submitting a proposal. Consultants should contact the officials named in Appendix "A" to arrange to obtain additional information where necessary.
- 1.3 Please note that (i) the costs of preparing the proposal and of negotiating the Contract, including any visit to the Client are not reimbursable as a direct cost of the assignment; and (ii) the Client is not bound to accept any of the proposals submitted.

## 2. Clarification And Amendment Of RFP Documents

- 2.1 Consultants may request a clarification if any of the RFP documents only up to **five [5] days** before the proposal submission date. Any request for clarification must be sent in writing by paper mail, cable, telex, facsimile or electronic mail to the Client's address indicated in Appendix "A". The Client will respond by cable, or electronic mail to such requests and will send written copies of the response (including an explanation of the query but without identifying the source of inquiry) to all invited consultants who intend to submit proposals.
- At any time before the submission of proposals, the Client may for any reason, whether at his own initiative or in response to a clarification requested by an invited firm, amend the RFP. Any amendment shall be issued in writing through addenda. Addenda shall be sent by mail, cable, telex or facsimile to all invited consultants and will be binding on them.

## 3. Preparation Of Proposal Technical

- 3.1 The Consultants proposal shall be written in English language
- 3.2 In preparing the Technical Proposal, consultants are expected to examine the Proposal documents constituting this RFP in detail.

  Material deficiencies in providing the information requested may result in rejection of a proposal.

- 3.3 While preparing the Technical Proposal, consultants must give particular attention to the following:
  - (i) If a firm considers that it does not have all the expertise for the assignment, it may obtain a full range of expertise by associating with individual consultant(s) and/or other firms or entities in a joint venture or sub consultancy as appropriate.
  - (ii) It is desirable that the majority of the key professional staff proposed be permanent employees of the firm or has an extended and stable working relationship with it.
  - (iii) Evidence of standing arrangement for undertaking joint consultancy assignment shall be provided.
- 3.4 The Technical Proposal shall provide the following information using the attached Standard Forms;
  - (i) A brief description of the firm's organization and an outline of recent experience on assignments of a similar nature, their contract sum, name of client and contacts. For each assignment the outline should indicate the profiles of the staff proposed, duration of the assignment, contract amount and firm's involvement.
  - (ii) Any comments or suggestions on the Terms of Reference, a list of services and facilities to be provided by the Client.
  - (iii) A description of the methodology and work plan for performing the assignment.
  - (iv) The list of the proposed staff team by specialty, the tasks that would be assigned to each staff team member and their timing.
  - (v) CVs recently signed by the proposed professional staff and the authorized representative submitting the proposal. Key information should include number of years working for the firm/entity and degree of responsibility held in various assignments during the last five (5) years.
  - (vi) Estimates of the duration the assignment is expected to take.
  - (vii) A detailed description of the proposed methodology and staffing.

#### Financial Proposal

- 3.6 In preparing the Financial Proposal, consultants are expected to take into account the requirements and conditions outlined in the RFP documents. The Financial Proposal should follow Standard Forms (Section D). It lists all costs associated with the assignment including; (a) remuneration for staff (in the field and at headquarters), and; (b) (office equipment, furniture, and supplies), printing of documents, surveys. If appropriate these costs should be broken down by activity.
  - 3.7 Consultants shall express the price of their services in a freely convertible currency, which is acceptable to the employer.
  - The Proposal must remain valid for **90 days** after the submission date. During this period, the consultant is expected to keep available, at his own cost, the professional staff proposed for the assignment. The Client will make his best effort to complete negotiations within this period. If the Client wishes to extend the validity period of the proposals, the consultants who do not agree have the right not to extend the validity of their proposals.
- 4. Submission, Receipt, and Opening of Proposals
- 4.1 The original proposal (Technical Proposal and Financial Proposal) shall be prepared in indelible ink. It shall contain no interlineations or overwriting except as necessary to correct errors made by the firm itself. Any such corrections must be initiated by the persons or person authorized to sign the proposals.
- 4.2 For each proposal, the consultants shall prepare the number of copies indicated in Appendix "A". Each Technical Proposal and Financial Proposal shall be marked "ORIGINAL" or "COPY" as appropriate. If there are any discrepancies between the original and the copies of the proposal, the original shall govern.
- 4.3 The original and all copies of the Technical Proposal shall be placed in a sealed envelope clearly marked "TECHNICAL PROPOSAL," and the original and all copies of the Financial Proposal in a sealed envelope clearly marked "FINANCIAL PROPOSAL" and warning: "DO NOT OPEN WITH THE TECHNICAL PROPOSAL". Both envelopes shall be placed into an outer envelope and sealed. This outer envelope shall bear the submission address and other information indicated in Appendix "A" and be clearly marked, "DO NOT OPEN, EXCEPT IN PRESENCE OF THE EVALUATION COMMITTEE."
- 4.4 The completed Technical and Financial Proposals must be delivered at the submission address on or before the time and date stated in Appendix "A". Any proposal received after the closing time for submission of proposals shall be returned to the respective consultant unopened.

4.5 After the deadline for submission of proposals, the Technical Proposal shall be opened immediately by the evaluation committee. The Financial Proposal shall remain sealed and deposited with a responsible officer of the client department until all submitted proposals are opened publicly.

#### 5. Proposal General Evaluation

5.1 From the time the proposals are opened to the time the contract is awarded, the consultants should not contact the

client on any matter related to its proposal. Any effort by the firm

to influence the Client in the proposal evaluation, proposal

comparison or Contract award decisions may result in the rejection the consultant's proposal.

of

The client shall appoint a committee to evaluate technical proposals. The Committee shall have no access to the Financial Proposals until the technical evaluation is concluded.

#### Evaluation Of Technical Proposal

**5.3** To form part of technical evaluation the Consultants shall submit models as specified under section B item 3.5. The Consultants will be invited to present the models during technical evaluation.

A minimum qualifying mark of 70 points will be recommended to proceed to financial opening.

Total points scored in this evaluation will be summed to constitute a technical score.

	Technical evaluation criteria	<u>Points</u>
(i)	Specific experience and profile of the firm	
	relevant to the assignment	25
(ii)	Organization and staffing	10
(iii)	Technical approach, methodology and work plan	30
(iv)	Qualifications and competence of Key Professional	
	staff for the assignment	35
	Total Points	<u>100</u>

#### Public Opening and Evaluation of Financial Proposals

- 5.4 After Technical Proposal evaluation, the Client shall notify those consultants whose proposals did not meet the minimum qualifying mark or were considered non-responsive to the RFP and Terms of Reference, indicating that their Financial Proposals will be returned after completing the selection process. The Client shall simultaneously notify the consultants who have secured the minimum qualifying mark, indicating the date and time set for opening the Financial Proposals and stating that the opening ceremony is open to those consultants who choose to attend. The opening date shall not be sooner than seven (7) days after the notification date. The notification may be sent by registered letter, cable, telex, facsimile or electronic mail.
- 5.5 The Financial Proposals shall be opened publicly in the presence of the consultants' representatives who choose to attend.
- 5.6 Scores and the proposed prices shall be read aloud and recorded when the Financial Proposals are opened. The Client shall prepare minutes of the public opening.
- 5.7 The evaluation committee will determine whether the financial proposals are complete (i.e. whether the consultant has costed all the items of the corresponding Technical Proposal and correct any computational errors. The cost of any unpriced items shall be assumed to be included in other costs in the proposal. In all cases, the total price of the Financial Proposal as submitted shall prevail.

#### 6. Negotiations

- 6.1 Negotiations will be held at the same address as "address to send information to the Client" indicated in Appendix "A". The aim is to reach agreement on all points and sign a contract.
- 6.2 Negotiations will include a discussion of the Technical Proposal, the proposed methodology (work plan), staffing and any suggestions made by the firm to improve the Terms of Reference. The Client and firm will then work out final Terms of Reference indicating activities and logistics. The agreed work plan and final Terms of Reference will then form part of the Contract. Special attention will be paid to getting the most the firm can offer within the available budget and to clearly defining the inputs required from the Client to ensure satisfactory implementation of the assignment.
- 6.3 Before contract negotiations, the Client will require assurances that the experts will be actually available. The Client will not consider substitutions during contract negotiations unless both parties agree that undue delay in the selection process makes such substitution unavoidable or that such changes are critical to meet the objectives of the assignment. If this is not the case and if it is established that key staff were offered in the proposal without confirming their availability, the firm may be disqualified.
- 6.4 The negotiations will conclude with a review of the draft form of the Contract. To complete negotiations the Client and the selected firm will initial the agreed Contract.

If negotiations fail, the Client will invite the firm whose proposal received the second highest score to negotiate a contract.

## 7. Award of Contract

- 7.1 The Contract will be awarded following negotiations. After negotiations are completed, the Client will promptly notify other consultants on the shortlist that they were unsuccessful and return the Financial Proposals of those consultants who did not pass the technical evaluation.
- 7.2 The selected firm is expected to commence the assignment on the date and at the location specified in Appendix "A".

#### 8. Confidentiality-

8.1 Information relating to evaluation of proposals and Recommendations concerning awards shall not be disclosed to the consultants who submitted the proposals or to other persons not officially concerned with the process, until the winning firm has been notified that it has been awarded the Contract.

#### Information to Consultant

#### **DATA SHEET**

Clause
Reference

3.3

1.1 The name of the Client is:

KENYA ELECTRICITY GENERATING COMPANY LIMITED P.O. BOX47936, 00100 NAIROBI KENYA

The method of selection is: Quality and Cost Based Selection.

The Edition of the Guidelines is: World Bank Guidelines July 1997, Revised April 1998, July 1999, and March 2004

1.2 Technical and Financial Proposals are requested: **Yes** A Technical Proposal only is requested: **No** 

The name, objectives, and description of the assignment are: Name – Employee Satisfaction and Work Environment Survey

Objective & Description – Consultancy Services for Employee Satisfaction and Work Environment Survey

- 1.3 The assignment is phased: **No**
- 1.4 A pre-proposal conference will be held: **No**
- 2.1 Clarifications may be requested **5 days** before the submission date. The address for requesting clarifications is:

Human Resource Manager P.O. BOX 47936, 00100 NAIROBI, KENYA

Tel. 254 20 3666604 Fax 254 20 2248848

Email address: jmaina@kengen.co.ke

Cc: mgachuhi@kengen.co.ke

- 3.1 Proposals should be submitted in the following language: **English**
- (ii) The estimated number of professional staff-months required for the assignment is: **Two (2) months** 
  - (iv) The minimum required experience of proposed professional staff is: **Five years** on similar assignments.

- (vi) Reports that are part of the assignment must be written in the following language(s): **English**
- 3.4 (vii) Additional information in the Technical Proposal includes: Company Profiles
- 3.7 Taxes: Applicable taxes include, but not limited to: withholding tax on remuneration and Value Added Tax (VAT)
- 3.8 Consultant to state local cost in the national currency: **Yes.**
- 3.10 Proposals must remain valid **Ninety (90) days** after the submission date.
- 4.3 Consultant must submit **an original** and **two (2)** additional **copies** of each proposal:
- 4.4 The proposal submission address is:

Company Secretary, Legal & Corporate Affairs Director Kenya Electricity Generating Company Limited, Stima Plaza, Phase III, Kolobot Road, Parklands P. O. Box 47936 - 00100, NAIROBI, KENYA.

Information on the outer envelope should also include: Confidential, Consultancy Services for Employee Satisfaction and Work Environment Survey

4.5 Proposals must be submitted no later than the following date and time:

**Date: 24<sup>th</sup> June, 2009** 

Time-by or before 3.00 p.m. (East African Time)

5.1 The address to send information to the Client is:

Human Resource Manager P.O. BOX 47936, 00100 NAIROBI, KENYA

Email address: jmaina@kengen.co.ke

Cc. mgachuhi@kengen.co.ke

Tel. 254 20 3666604 Fax 254 20 2248848

The number of points to be given under each of the evaluation criteria are shown in the table that follows:

5.3

		Points
(i)	Specific experience of the Consultant and profile of the firm relevant to the assignment  a) specific experience on execution of Employee Survey contracts (15 marks)  b) details on surveys successfully completed on time and within budget (10 marks)	25
(ii)	Organization and staffing	10
(iii)	Adequacy of the proposed technical approach, methodology and work plan in responding to the Terms of Reference  a) Technical approach and methodology (15 marks)  b) Work plan (15 marks)	30
iv)	Qualifications and competence of Key professional staff for the assignment	35
	Total Score	100 Points

The minimum technical score required to pass is 70 points.

5.7 The single currency for price conversions is: **Kenya Shilling.**The source of official selling rates is: **Central Bank of Kenya**.
The date of exchange rates is: **The Submission Closing Date.** 

The formula for determining the financial scores is the following:

 $Sf = 100 \times Fm/F$ , in which Sf is the financial score, Fm is the lowest price and F the price of the proposal under consideration.

5.8 The weights given to the technical and Financial Proposals are:

T = 0.7P = 0.3

Where T is the weight given to the Technical Score while, P is the weight given to the financial score. Thus T + P = 1.

6.1 The address for negotiations is:

Company Secretary, Legal & Corporate Affairs Director Kenya Electricity Generating Company Limited, Stima Plaza, Phase III, Kolobot Road, Parklands P. O. Box 47936 - 00100, Nairobi, KENYA

7.2 The assignment is expected to commence immediately after the date the contract becomes effective. Field visit to project areas will be a must.

#### SECTION C: - TECHNICAL PROPOSAL – STANDARD FORMS

and
a

#### SECTION D: TECHNICAL PROPOSAL SUBMISSION FORM

[ Date]	
To:[Na	ame and address of Client)
Ladies/Gentlemen:	
We, the undersigned, offer to provide	de the consulting services for
	[Title of consulting services] in accordance with your Request for
Proposal dated	[Date] and our Proposal. We are hereby submitting our
	nnical Proposal, [and a Financial Proposal sealed under a separate
envelope-where applicable].	
We understand you are not bound t	o accept any Proposal you receive.
We remain,	
Yours sincerely,	
	[Authorized Signature]:
	[Name and Title of Signatory]:
	[Name of Firm]:
	[Address:]

#### (ii). FIRM'S REFERENCES

#### Relevant Services Carried Out in the Last Five Years That Best Illustrate Qualifications

Using the format below, provide information on each assignment for which your firm either individually as a corporate entity or in association, was legally contracted.

Assignment Name: Country
Location within Country: Professional Staff provided by Your
Firm/Entity (profiles):
Name of Client and Tel. Contact
Name of Client and Tel. Contact
Address:
No of Staff-Months; Duration of
Assignment:
Start Date (Month/Year): Completion Date Approx. Value of Services (Kshs)
(Month/Year):
Name of Associated Consultants. If any:
No of Months of Professional
Staff provided by Associated Consultants:
Name of Senior Staff (Project Director/Coordinator, Team Leader) Involved and Functions Performed:
Traine of serior stars (1 roject Birector, soortainator, ream Beautr) involved and rancasis retroinied.
Narrative Description of project:
Description of Actual Services Provided by Your Staff:
Firm's Name:
Name and title of signatory;
name and tide of signatory;

PROVIDED BY THE CLIENT.	
On the Terms of Reference:	
1.	
2.	
3.	
4.	
5.	
On the data, services and facilities to be provided by the Client:	
1.	
2.	
3.	
4.	
5.	

COMMENTS AND SUGGESTIONS OF CONSULTANTS ON THE TERMS OF

REFERENCE AND ON DATA, SERVICES AND FACILITIES TO BE

(iii)

(iv)	DESCRIPTION OF THE METHODOLOGY PERFORMING THE ASSIGNMENT	AND	WORK	PLAN	FOR

#### (v). TEAM COMPOSITION AND TASK ASSIGNMENTS

#### 1. Composition of Team

No.	Name of Firm	Tasks
1		
2		
3		

#### 2. Technical/Managerial Staff of each member of the team

Name	Position	Tasks	

#### 3. Support Staff for each member of the team

Name	Position	Tasks

## (vi). FORMAT OF CURRICULUM VITAE (CV) FOR PROPOSED PROFESSIONAL STAFF Proposed Position: \_ Name of Firm: Name of Staff: Profession: Date of Birth: \_\_\_\_\_Nationality: \_\_\_\_\_ Years with Firm: Membership in Professional Societies: Detailed Tasks Assigned: \_\_\_\_\_ **Key Qualifications:** [Give an outline of staff member's experience and training most pertinent to tasks on assignment. Describe degree of responsibility held by staff member on relevant previous assignments and give dates and locations]. **Education:** [Summarize college/university and other specialized education of staff member, giving names of schools, dates attended and degree[s] obtained.] **Employment Record:** Starting with present position, list in reverse order every employment held. List all positions held by staff member since graduation, giving dates, names of employing organizations, titles of positions held, and locations of assignments.] **Certification:** I, the undersigned, certify that these data correctly describe my qualifications, my experience, and me. Date: \_\_\_\_\_ [Signature of staff member]

\_\_\_\_\_ Date;\_\_\_\_\_

(a). Employee Satisfaction & Work Environment survey

[Signature of authorized representative of the firm]

Full name of staff member:

#### [1st, 2nd, etc, are weeks from the start of assignment)

	1 <sup>st</sup>	2 <sup>nd</sup>	3 <sup>rd</sup>	4 <sup>th</sup>	5 <sup>th</sup>
Activity (Work)					

#### SECTION D: - FINANCIAL PROPOSAL - STANDARD FORMS

These forms shall include;
Financial Proposal submission form.
Summary of costs.
Breakdown of price per activity.
Breakdown of remuneration per activity.
Miscellaneous expenses.

#### (i). FINANCIAL PROPOSAL SUBMISSION FORM

							[Date]
To:							
	Name and	address of Clien	nt]				
Ladies/Gentlen	nen:						
	_	_		_			) [Title of consulting
Proposal.	Our	attached	Financial	Proposal			the sum of
and figures] inclus	sive of the	taxes.					
We understand	you are no	t bound to ac	ccept any Prop	posal you rece	ive.		
We remain,							
Yours sincerely,							
				[Authorized S	Signature	?]:	
				[Name and T	itle of Si	ignatory]:	
				[Name of Fire	m]		
				[Address]			

#### **SECTION E: - TERMS OF REFERENCE**

1	2	3	4
ITEM	DESCRIPTION	QUANTITY & QUALITY	DURATION
Sample Size & Design	The survey will cover the various broad categories of employees namely; Executive, Senior Standard, Standard, Standard Union, Union, Three years Contract, and Temporary (3mths and Day casuals) in all regions	<ul> <li>80% of each category per Region.</li> <li>Executives - 53</li> <li>Senior Standard - 214</li> <li>Standard - 515</li> <li>Standard Union - 30</li> <li>Union - 767</li> <li>Temporary/casuals - 320</li> </ul>	Contract period
Methodology & Workplan	A detailed documentation of the survey shall be conducted	Methodology shall cover sampling criteria, data analysis and work plan for the contract period.	With the Tender document
Questionnaire	A draft questionnaire will be submitted to KENGEN within one week of the project award. This will then be analysed for relevance and same approved within two working days.	Questionnaire to cover all aspects in the terms of reference.	One Week
Preparation of Employee Satisfaction Index	The report will give a satisfaction index as per specified parameters under Quantity and Quality	<ol> <li>Business Area Index</li> <li>Divisional Index</li> <li>Departmental Index</li> </ol>	Contract period
Assignment Duration	The Assignment will take a maximum of one month to complete. Presentations will also take a maximum of one month.	The Final report to be presented to KENGEN Central Office within one month after completion of data analysis.  The Business Area presentations to be completed within one month after presentation in Central Office	

1	2	3	4
ITEM	DESCRIPTION	QUANTITY & QUALITY	DURATION
Final Report	The final report will be presented to KENGEN in all the Regions as specified under Quantity and Quality.	<ul> <li>Central Office – Stima Plaza</li> <li>Thermal – Kipevu</li> <li>Eastern Hydros- Matendeni</li> <li>Western Hydros – Sondu</li> <li>Geothermal – Olkaria</li> </ul>	Contract period
Specific Terms of Reference	The survey shall address the following factors:	<ul> <li>Management and Leadership</li> <li>Internal Communication</li> <li>Terms and conditions of service</li> <li>Provisions in Staff Policies</li> <li>Recruitment &amp; Selection procedures</li> <li>Job security and Satisfaction.</li> <li>Training &amp; Development procedures.</li> <li>Remuneration Package</li> <li>Performance Management procedures including Performance related bonus</li> <li>Promotions &amp; Succession Planning</li> <li>Employee Recognitions and Reward</li> <li>Staff Loans and Allowances</li> <li>Disciplinary procedures</li> <li>Health and Safety</li> <li>Medical benefits &amp; Accident cover</li> <li>Work Environment i.e. Office Space, Furniture, fittings, equipment, parking space.</li> <li>Transport and Logistics facilities</li> <li>Staff housing and Social Club Facilities</li> <li>Emissions and Waster Disposal</li> <li>Understanding of Organization Transformation.</li> </ul>	Contract period
Services to be availed by KENGEN	KENGEN will provide some services to the winning bidder to facilitate timely execution of the survey as specified under	<ul> <li>Company organization structure.</li> <li>Categories of staff.</li> <li>Current HR policies and CBA.</li> </ul>	Once the contract is signed

1	2	3	4
ITEM	DESCRIPTION	QUANTITY & QUALITY	DURATION
	Quantity and Quality	Previous employee satisfaction reports	
		Internal coordinator.	

#### SECTION F. TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

The Agency must meet the minimum qualifying criteria stipulated below. Agencies which do not meet the technical criteria will not be considered for evaluation.

- 1. The minimum total number of professional/technical staff (minimum qualifying being a University Degree or a Diploma from reputable institution and appropriate team experience) required on this assignment is as follows:
  - (i) At least one of the proposed professional/technical staff with a minimum of 5 years experience in the research industry (excluding team leader's experience). All the other staff must have at least 3 years demonstrable experience/knowledge.
  - (ii) Team leader must have at least 7 years experience in general management in the research industry including employee satisfaction survey and a minimum academic/technical qualification of a University degree or a higher diploma plus relevant experience. Added advantage will be given to teams where Chief Executive is the Team Leader.
  - (iii) The agency must have undertaken a minimum of five similar tasks successfully and submit evidence of timely completion.
  - (iv) Team members may only be replaced by people with similar qualifications as set out here, and with the approval of KENGEN.

## 2. Registration as a Research Company under Companies Act and Certificate of Incorporation

The agency should be a registered limited liability company. **Attach a copy** of the certificate of incorporation as **Appendix A1.** Agency must also indicate the physical address of the business premises and directors of the firm.

#### 3. Memberships:

Agency must be a current member of **Market Research Association**. Attach a certified copy of current APA membership certificate as **Appendix A2**.

Additional information in the Technical proposal should include:

- A. Agency introduction and specific experience of the agency related to the assignment
  - (i) General experience and understanding of the assignment.
  - (ii) Experience and performance based on relevant other clients.
  - (iii)Experience/knowledge of issues relevant to KENGEN
  - (iv)Research consultancy management capacity
- B. Adequacy of proposed work plan and methodology
  - (i) Ability to achieve tight deadlines and flexibility in meeting clients' needs should be demonstrated
  - (ii) Major clients handled. Technical and Professional qualification of supervisory staff
- C. General Technical qualifications and experience
  - (i) Team leader's experience, seniority and qualifications
  - (ii) Team's experience and qualifications
- D. Technology in place
  - (i) Hardware
  - (ii) Software

The survey will be conducted in all the stations company wide as shown:

Station	Location
Kipevu	Mombasa
Seven Forks,(Masinga, Kindaruma,	Embu
Kiambere, Kamburu, Gitaru	
Turkwel	West Pokot
Gogo	Migori
Sondu Miriu/Hydros Western	Nyanza
Olkaria Power Station & Geothermal project	Naivasha
Garisa	Garisa
Lamu	Lamu
Mini Hydros (Tana, Wanjii, Sagana, Mesco, Ndula	Central
Stima plaza/Central Office	Nairobi
Central Workshop	Nairobi
Nairobi South Power Station	Nairobi

#### SECTION G: STANDARD FORM OF CONTRACT

#### **CONTENTS** Contract for Consultant's Services. T Form of Contract. General Conditions of Contract. II 1. General Provisions. 1.1 Definitions..... 1.2 Law Governing the Contract..... 1.3 Language..... Notices..... 1.4 1.5 Location.... Authorized Representatives..... 1.6 1.7 Taxes and Duties..... 2. Commencement, Completion, Modification and Termination of Contract..... 2.1 Effectiveness of Contract..... 2.2 Commencement of Services..... 2.3 Expiration of Contract..... Modification..... 2.4 2.5 Force Majeure..... 2.5.1 Definition.... 2.5.2 No Breach of Contract. 2.5.3 Extension of Time. 2.5.4 Payments.... 2.6 Termination..... 2.6.1 By the Client.....

General.....

Obligations of the Consultant.....

2.6.2

2.6.3

3.

3.1

		3.2	Conflict of Interests.  3.2.1 Consultant Not to Benefit from Commissions, Discounts, etc
		3.3.	Confidentiality
		3.4.	Insurance to be Taken Out by the Consultant
		3.5.	Consultant's Actions Requiring Client's Prior Approval
		3.6	Reporting Obligations
		3.7	Documents Prepared by the Consultant to  Be the Property of the Client
	4	Consi	ultant's Personnel
		4.1 4.2	Description of Personnel  Removal and/or Replacement of Personnel
	5	Oblig	ations of the Client
		5.1	Change in the Applicable Law
	6	Paym	ents to the Consultant
		6.1	Contract Price
		6.2	Terms and Conditions of Payment
	7	Settle	ment of Disputes
		7.1	Amicable Settlement
		7.2	Dispute Settlement
III	Special	conditi	ons of Contract
	Apper	ndices	
	Apper	ndix A .	

#### I. FORM OF CONTRACT

This Agreem	`	cract") is made the) day only Electricity Generating Company I	
called the "Cl	ient") of the one part AND	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	,
		[name of consultant] of [or v	whose registered
office is situa	ted at]		[location of
office](hereinaf	ter called the "Consultant") of the	other part.	
WHEREAS			
(a)	the Client has requested the C	Consultant to provide certain consu	lting services as
	defined in the General Condition called the "Services");	ons of Contract attached to this Con	tract (hereinafter

(b) the Consultant, having represented to the Client that he has the required professional skills and personnel and technical resources, have agreed to provide the Services on the terms and conditions set forth in this Contract;

NOW THEREFORE the Parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

- 1. The following documents attached hereto shall be deemed to form an integral part of this Contract:
  - (a) The General Conditions of Contract; The following Appendices: Appendix A: Reporting Requirements
- 2. The mutual rights and obligations of the Client and the Consultants shall be as set forth in the Contract; in particular:
  - (a) The Consultant shall carry out the Services in accordance with the provisions of the Contract; and
  - (b) the Client shall make payments to the Consultant in accordance with the provisions of the Contract.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this Contract to be signed in their respective names as of the day and year first above written.

For and on behalf of	[name of client]
[full name of Client's authorized representative	
[title]	
[signature]	_
[date]	
For and on behalf of	[name of consultant]
[full name of Consultant's authorized representative]	
[title]	_
[signature]	
[date]	

#### II. General Conditions of Contract

#### 1. General Provisions

#### 1.1 Definitions

Unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms whenever used in this Contract have the following meanings:

- (a) "Applicable Law" means the laws and any other instruments having the force of law in Kenya (or in such other country as may be specified in the Special Conditions of Contract [SC]), as they may be issued and in force from time to time;
- (b) "Contract" means the Contract signed by the Parties, to which these General Conditions of Contract (GC) are attached, together with all the documents listed in Clause 1 of such signed Contract;
- (c) "Effective Date" means the date on which this Contract comes into force and effect pursuant to Clause GC 2.1;
- (d) "Foreign Currency" means any currency other than the currency of the Republic of Kenya;
- (e) "GC" means these General Conditions of Contract;
- (f) "Government" means the Government of the Republic of Kenya;
- (g) "Local Currency" means the currency of the Republic of Kenya;
- (h) "Member," in case the Consultant consist of a joint venture of more than one entity, means any of these entities; and "Members" means all these entities;
- (i) "Party" means the Client or the Consultant, as the case may be, and "Parties" means both of them;
- (j) "Personnel" means persons hired by the Consultant or by any Subcontract as employees and assigned to the performance of the Services or any part thereof; "Foreign Personnel" means such persons who at the time of being so hired had their domicile outside Kenya; "Local Personnel" means such persons who at the time of being so hired had their domicile inside Kenya; and "Key Personnel" means the Personnel referred to in Clause GC 4.2(a);
- (k) "SC" means the Special Conditions of Contract by which the GC may be amended or supplemented;
- (l) "Services" means the work to be performed by the Consultant pursuant to this Contract, as described in Appendix A hereto;
- (m) "Subcontract" means any person or entity to whom/which the Consultant subcontract any part of the Services in accordance with

the provisions of Clause GC 3.7;

(n) "Third Party" means any person or entity other than the Government, the Client, the Consultant or a Subcontract.

## 1.2 Relation between the Parties

Nothing contained herein shall be construed as establishing a relation of master and servant or of principal and agent as between the Client and the Consultant. The Consultant, subject to this Contract, have complete charge of Personnel and Subcontract, if any, performing the Services and shall be fully responsible for the Services performed by them or on their behalf hereunder.

## 1.3 Law Governing Contract

This Contract, its meaning and interpretation, and the relation between the Parties shall be governed by the Applicable Law.

#### 1.4 Language

This Contract has been executed in the language specified in the SC, which shall be the binding and controlling language for all matters relating to the meaning or interpretation of this Contract.

#### 1.5 Headings

The headings shall not limit, alter or affect the meaning of this Contract.

#### 1.6 Notices

- 1.6.1 Any notice, request or consent required or permitted to be given or made pursuant to this Contract shall be in writing. Any such notice, request or consent shall be deemed to have been given or made when delivered in person to an authorized representative of the Party to whom the communication is addressed, or when sent by registered mail or facsimile to such Party at the address specified in the SC.
- 1.6.2 Notice will be deemed to be effective as specified in the SC.
- 1.6.3 A Party may change its address for notice hereunder by giving the other Party notice of such change pursuant to the provisions listed in the SC with respect to Clause GC 1.6.2.

#### 1.7 Location

The Services shall be performed at such locations as are specified in Appendix A hereto and, where the location of a particular task is not so specified, at such locations, whether in Kenya or elsewhere, as the Client may approve.

#### **Authority of** Member in Charge

In case the Consultant consist of a joint venture of more than one entity, the Members hereby authorize the entity specified in the SC to act on their behalf in exercising all the Consultant' rights and obligations towards the Client under this Contract, including without limitation the receiving of instructions and payments from the Client.

#### 1.9 Authorized Representatives

Any action required or permitted to be taken, and any document required or permitted to be executed, under this Contract by the Client or the Consultant may be taken or executed by the officials specified in the SC.

#### **Taxes and Duties** 1.10

Unless otherwise specified in the SC, the Consultant, Sub-Consultant and Personnel shall pay such taxes, duties, fees and other impositions as may be levied under the Applicable Law.

#### 2. Commencement, Completion, Modification and Termination of Contract

#### 2.1 Effectiveness of Contract

This Contract shall come into force and effect on the date (the "Effective Date") of the Client's notice to the Consultant instructing the Consultant to begin carrying out the Services. This notice shall confirm that the effectiveness conditions, if any, listed in the SC have been met.

#### 2.2 Termination of Contract for Failure to Become Effective

If this Contract has not become effective within such time period after the date of the Contract signed by the Parties as shall be specified in the SC, either Party may, by not less than four (4) weeks' written notice to the other Party, declare this Contract to be null and void, and in the event of such a declaration by either Party, neither Party shall have any claim against the other Party with respect hereto.

## Services

2.3 Commencement of The Consultant shall begin carrying out the Services at the end of such time period after the Effective Date as shall be specified in the SC.

#### 2.4 Expiration of Contract

Unless terminated earlier pursuant to Clause GC 2.9 hereof, this Contract shall terminate at the end of such time period after the Effective Date as shall be specified in the SC.

#### 2.5 **Entire Agreement**

This Contract contains all covenants, stipulations and provisions agreed by the Parties. No agent or representative of either Party has authority to make, and the Parties shall not be bound by or be liable for, any statement, representation, promise or agreement not set forth herein.

#### Modification

Modification of the terms and conditions of this Contract, including any modification of the scope of the Services, may only be made by written agreement between the Parties. Pursuant to Clause GC 7.2 hereof, however, each Party shall give due consideration to any proposals for modification made by the other Party.

#### 2.7 Force Majeure 2.7.1 Definition

For the purposes of this Contract, "Force Majeure" means an (a) event which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party, and which makes a Party's performance of its obligations hereunder impossible or so impractical as reasonably to be considered impossible in the circumstances, and includes, but is not limited to, war, riots, civil disorder, earthquake, fire, explosion, storm, flood or other adverse weather conditions, strikes, lockouts or other industrial action (except where such strikes, lockouts or other industrial action are within the power of the Party invoking Force Majeure to prevent), confiscation or any other action by government agencies.

- (b) Force Majeure shall not include (i) any event which is caused by the negligence or intentional action of a Party or such Party's Subcontract or agents or employees, nor (ii) any event which a diligent Party could reasonably have been expected to both (a) take into account at the time of the conclusion of this Contract and (b) avoid or overcome in the carrying out of its obligations hereunder.
- (c) Force Majeure shall not include insufficiency of funds or failure to make any payment required hereunder.

## 2.7.2 No Breach of Contract

The failure of a Party to fulfil any of its obligations hereunder shall not be considered to be a breach of, or default under, this Contract insofar as such inability arises from an event of Force Majeure, provided that the Party affected by such an event has taken all reasonable precautions, due care and reasonable alternative measures, all with the objective of carrying out the terms and conditions of this Contract.

## 2.7.3 Measures to be Taken

- (a) A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall take all reasonable measures to remove such Party's inability to fulfil its obligations hereunder with a minimum of delay.
- (b) A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall notify the other Party of such event as soon as possible, and in any event not later than fourteen (14) days following the occurrence of such event, providing evidence of the nature and cause of such event, and shall similarly give notice of the restoration of normal conditions as soon as possible.
- (c) The Parties shall take all reasonable measures to minimize the consequences of any event of Force Majeure.

## 2.7.4 Extension of Time

Any period within which a Party shall, pursuant to this Contract, complete any action or task, shall be extended for a period equal to the time during which such Party was unable to perform such action as a result of Force Majeure.

#### 2.7.5 Payments

During the period of their inability to perform the Services as a result of an event of Force Majeure, the Consultant shall be entitled to continue to be paid under the terms of this Contract as well as to be reimbursed for additional costs reasonably and necessarily incurred by them during such period for the purposes of the Services and in reactivating the Services after the end of such period.

#### 2.7.6 Consultation

Not later than thirty (30) days after the Consultant, as the result of an event of Force Majeure, have become unable to perform a material portion of the Services, the Parties shall consult with each other with a view to agreeing on appropriate measures to be taken in the circumstances.

#### 2.8 Suspension

The Client may, by written notice of suspension to the Consultant, suspend all payments to the Consultant hereunder if the Consultant fail to perform any of their obligations under this Contract, including the carrying out of the Services, provided that such notice of suspension (i) shall specify the nature of the failure, and (ii) shall request the Consultant to remedy such failure within a period not exceeding thirty (30) days after receipt by the Consultant of such notice of suspension.

#### 2.9 Termination

#### 2.9.1 By the Client

The Client may, by not less than thirty (30) days' written notice of termination to the Consultant (except in the event listed in paragraph (f) below, for which there shall be a written notice of not less than sixty (60) days), such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in paragraphs (a) through (g) of this Clause GC 2.9.1, terminate this Contract:

- (a) if the Consultant fail to remedy a failure in the performance of their obligations hereunder, as specified in a notice of suspension pursuant to Clause 2.8 hereinabove, within thirty (30) days of receipt of such notice of suspension or within such further period as the Client may have subsequently approved in writing;
- (b) if the Consultant become (or, if the Consultant consist of more than one entity, if any of their Members becomes) insolvent or bankrupt or enter into any agreements with their creditors for relief of debt or take advantage of any law for the benefit of debtors or go into liquidation or receivership whether compulsory or voluntary;
- (c) if the Consultant fail to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration proceedings pursuant to Clause GC 8 hereof;
- (d) if the Consultant submit to the Client a statement which has a material effect on the rights, obligations or interests of the Client and which the Consultant know to be false;
- (e) if, as the result of Force Majeure, the Consultant are unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days; or
- (f) if the Client, in its sole discretion and for any reason whatsoever, decides to terminate this Contract.

(g) if the Consultant, in the judgment of the Client, has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for or in executing the Contract. For the purpose of this clause:

"corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting of anything of value to influence the action of a public official in the selection process or in contract execution.

"fraudulent practice" means a misrepresentation of facts in order to influence a selection process or the execution of a contract to the detriment of the Borrower, and includes collusive practice among Consultant (prior to or after submission of proposals) designed to establish prices at artificial non-competitive levels and to deprive the Borrower of the benefits of free and open competition.

# 2.9.2 By the Consultant

The Consultant may, by not less than thirty (30) days' written notice to the Client, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this Clause GC 2.9.2, terminate this Contract:

- (a) if the Client fails to pay any money due to the Consultant pursuant to this Contract and not subject to dispute pursuant to Clause GC 8 hereof within forty-five (45) days after receiving written notice from the Consultant that such payment is overdue;
- (b) if the Client is in material breach of its obligations pursuant to this Contract and has not remedied the same within forty-five (45) days (or such longer period as the Consultant may have subsequently approved in writing) following the receipt by the Client of the Consultant' notice specifying such breach;
- (c) if, as the result of Force Majeure, the Consultant are unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days; or
- (d) if the Client fails to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration pursuant to Clause GC 8 hereof.

### 2.9.3 Cessation of Rights and Obligations

Upon termination of this Contract pursuant to Clauses GC 2.2 or GC 2.9 hereof, or upon expiration of this Contract pursuant to Clause GC 2.4 hereof, all rights and obligations of the Parties hereunder shall cease, except (i) such rights and obligations as may have accrued on the date of termination or expiration, (ii) the obligation of confidentiality set forth in Clause GC 3.3 hereof, (iii) the Consultant' obligation to permit inspection, copying and auditing of their accounts and records set forth in Clause GC 3.6(ii) hereof, and (iv) any right which a Party may have under the Applicable Law.

# 2.9.4 Cessation of Services

Upon termination of this Contract by notice of either Party to the other pursuant to Clauses GC 2.9.1 or GC 2.9.2 hereof, the Consultant shall, immediately upon dispatch or receipt of such notice, take all necessary steps to bring the Services to a close in a prompt and orderly manner and shall make every reasonable effort to keep expenditures for this purpose to a minimum. With respect to documents prepared by the Consultant and equipment and materials furnished by the Client, the Consultant shall proceed as provided, respectively, by Clauses GC 3.9 or GC 3.10 hereof.

# 2.9.5 Payment upon Termination

Upon termination of this Contract pursuant to Clauses GC 2.9.1 or GC 2.9.2 hereof, the Client shall make the following payments to the Consultant:

- (a) remuneration pursuant to Clause GC 6 hereof for Services satisfactorily performed prior to the effective date of termination;
- (b) reimbursable expenditures pursuant to Clause GC 6 hereof for expenditures actually incurred prior to the effective date of termination; and
- (c) except in the case of termination pursuant to paragraphs (a) through (d) of Clause GC 2.9.1 hereof, reimbursement of any reasonable cost incident to the prompt and orderly termination of the Contract including the cost of the return travel of the Personnel and their eligible dependents.

# 2.9.6 Disputes about Events of Termination

If either Party disputes whether an event specified in paragraphs (a) through (e) of Clause GC 2.9.1 or in Clause GC 2.9.2 hereof has occurred, such Party may, within forty-five (45) days after receipt of notice of termination from the other Party, refer the matter to arbitration pursuant to Clause GC 8 hereof, and this Contract shall not be terminated on account of such event except in accordance with the terms of any resulting arbitral award.

#### 3. Obligations of the Consultant

#### 3.1 General

# 3.1.1 Standard of Performance

The Consultant shall perform the Services and carry out their obligations hereunder with all due diligence, efficiency and economy, in accordance with generally accepted professional techniques and practices, and shall observe sound management practices, and employ appropriate advanced technology and safe and effective equipment, machinery, materials and methods. The Consultant shall always act, in respect of any matter relating to this Contract or to the Services, as faithful advisers to the Client, and shall at all times support and safeguard the Client's legitimate interests in any dealings with Subcontract or Third Parties.

# 3.1.2 Law Governing Services

The Consultant shall perform the Services in accordance with the Applicable Law and shall take all practicable steps to ensure that any Subcontract, as well as the Personnel of the Consultant and any Subcontract, comply with the Applicable Law. The Client shall notify the Consultant in writing of relevant local customs, and the Consultant shall, after such notification, respect such customs.

#### 3.2 Conflict of Interests

# 3.2.1 Consultant Not to Benefit from Commissions, Discounts, etc.

The remuneration of the Consultant pursuant to Clause GC 6 hereof shall constitute the Consultant' sole remuneration in connection with this Contract or the Services and, subject to Clause GC 3.2.2 hereof, the *Consultant* shall not accept for their own benefit any trade commission, discount or similar payment in connection with activities pursuant to this Contract or to the Services or in the discharge of their obligations hereunder, and the Consultant shall use their best efforts to ensure that any Subcontract, as well as the Personnel and agents of either of them, similarly shall not receive any such additional remuneration.

### 3.2.2 Procurement Rules of Funding Agencies

If the Consultant, as part of the Services, have the responsibility of advising the Client on the procurement of goods, works or services, the Consultant shall comply with any applicable procurement guidelines of the funding agency, as the case may be, and shall at all times exercise such responsibility in the best interest of the Client. Any discounts or commissions obtained by the Consultant in the exercise of such procurement responsibility shall be for the account of the Client.

# 3.2.3 Consultant and Affiliates Not to Engage in Certain Activities

The Consultant agree that, during the term of this Contract and after its termination, the Consultant and any entity affiliated with the Consultant, as well as any Subcontract and any entity affiliated with such Subcontract, shall be disqualified from providing goods, works or services (other than the Services and any continuation thereof) for any project resulting from or closely related to the Services.

# 3.2.4 Prohibition of Conflicting Activities

The Consultant shall not engage, and shall cause their Personnel as well as their Subcontract and their Personnel not to engage, either directly or indirectly, in any of the following activities:

- (a) during the term of this Contract, any business or professional activities in Kenya which would conflict with the activities assigned to them under this Contract; and
- (b) after the termination of this Contract, such other activities as may be specified in the SC.

#### 3.3 Confidentiality

The Consultant, their Subcontract and the Personnel of either of them shall not, either during the term or within two (2) years after the expiration of this Contract, disclose any proprietary or confidential

information relating to the Services, this Contract or the Client's business or operations without the prior written consent of the Client.

# 3.4 Liability of the Consultant

Subject to additional provisions, if any, set forth in the SC, the Consultant' liability under this Contract shall be as provided by the Applicable Law.

# 3.5 Insurance to be Taken Out by the Consultant

The Consultant (i) shall take out and maintain, and shall cause any Subcontract to take out and maintain, at their (or the Subcontract', as the case may be) own cost but on terms and conditions approved by the Client, insurance against the risks, and for the coverages, as shall be specified in the SC, and (ii) at the Client's request, shall provide evidence to the Client showing that such insurance has been taken out and maintained and that the current premiums therefore have been paid.

### 3.6 Accounting, Inspection and Auditing

The Consultant (i) shall keep accurate and systematic accounts and records in respect of the Services hereunder, in accordance with internationally accepted accounting principles and in such form and detail as will clearly identify all relevant time changes and costs, and the bases thereof (including such bases as may be specifically referred to in the SC), and (ii) shall permit the Client or its designated representative periodically, and up to one year from the expiration or termination of this Contract, to inspect the same and make copies thereof as well as to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Client and (iii) shall permit the funding agency to inspect the Consultant's accounts and records relating to the performance of the Consultant and to have them audited by auditors approved by the Bank, if so required by the Bank.

## 3.7 Consultant' Actions Requiring Client's Prior Approval

The Consultant shall obtain the Client's prior approval in writing before taking any of the following actions:

- (a) appointing such members of the Personnel as are listed in Appendix C merely by title but not by name;
- (b) entering into a subcontract for the performance of any part of the Services, it being understood (i) that the selection of the Subcontract and the terms and conditions of the subcontract shall have been approved in writing by the Client prior to the execution of the subcontract, and (ii) that the Consultant shall remain fully liable for the performance of the Services by the Subcontract and its Personnel pursuant to this Contract;
- (c) any other action that may be specified in the SC.

# 3.8 Reporting Obligations

The Consultant shall submit to the Client the reports and documents specified in Appendix B hereto, in the form, in the numbers and within the time periods set forth in the said Appendix.

# 3.9 Documents Prepared by the

All plans, drawings, specifications, designs, reports, other documents and software prepared by the Consultant for the Client under this

# Consultant to be the Property of the Client

Contract shall become and remain the property of the Client, and the Consultant shall, not later than upon termination or expiration of this Contract, deliver all such documents to the Client, together with a detailed inventory thereof. The Consultant may retain a copy of such documents and software. Restrictions about the future use of these documents and software, if any, shall be specified in the SC.

# 3.10 Equipment and Materials Furnished by the Client

Equipment and materials made available to the Consultant by the Client, or purchased by the Consultant with funds provided by the Client, shall be the property of the Client and shall be marked accordingly. Upon termination or expiration of this Contract, the Consultant shall make available to the Client an inventory of such equipment and materials and shall dispose of such equipment and materials in accordance with the Client's instructions. While in possession of such equipment and materials, the Consultant, unless otherwise instructed by the Client in writing, shall insure them at the expense of the Client in an amount equal to their full replacement value.

#### 4. Consultant's Personnel and Subcontract

#### 4.1 General

The Consultant shall employ and provide such qualified and experienced Personnel and Subcontract as are required to carry out the Services.

# 4.2 Description of Personnel

- (a) The title, agreed job description, minimum qualification and estimated period of engagement in the carrying out of the Services of each of the Consultant' Key Personnel are described in Appendix C. If any of the Key Personnel has already been approved by the Client, his/her name is listed as well.
- (b) If required to comply with the provisions of Clause GC 3.1.1 hereof, adjustments with respect to the estimated periods of engagement of Key Personnel set forth in Appendix C may be made by the Consultant by written notice to the Client, provided (i) that such adjustments shall not alter the originally estimated period of engagement of any individual by more than 10% or one week, whichever is larger, and (ii) that the aggregate of such adjustments shall not cause payments under this Contract to exceed the ceilings set forth in Clause GC 6.1(b) of this Contract. Any other such adjustments shall only be made with the Client's written approval.
- (c) If additional work is required beyond the scope of the Services specified in Appendix A, the estimated periods of engagement of Key Personnel set forth in Appendix C may be increased by agreement in writing between the Client and the Consultant, provided that any such increase shall not, except as otherwise agreed in writing, cause payments under this Contract to exceed the ceilings set forth in Clause GC 6.1(b) of this Contract.

# 4.3 Approval of Personnel

The Key Personnel and Subcontract listed by title as well as by name in Appendix C are hereby approved by the Client. In respect of other Key Personnel which the Consultant propose to use in the carrying out of the Services, the Consultant shall submit to the Client for review and approval a copy of their biographical data and (in the case of Key Personnel to be used within the country) a copy of a satisfactory medical certificate in the form attached hereto as Appendix D. If the Client does not object in writing (stating the reasons for the objection) within twenty-one (21) calendar days from the date of receipt of such biographical data and (if applicable) such certificate, such Key Personnel shall be deemed to have been approved by the Client.

#### 4.4 Working Hours, Overtime, Leave, etc.

- (a) Working hours and holidays for Key Personnel are set forth in Appendix E hereto. To account for travel time, foreign Personnel carrying out Services inside Kenya shall be deemed to have commenced (or finished) work in respect of the Services such number of days before their arrival in (or after their departure from) Kenya as is specified in Appendix E hereto.
- (b) The Key Personnel shall not be entitled to be paid for overtime nor to take paid sick leave or vacation leave except as specified in Appendix E hereto, and except as specified in such Appendix, the Consultant' remuneration shall be deemed to cover these items. All leave to be allowed to the Personnel is included in the staff-months of service set forth in Appendix C. Any taking of leave by Personnel shall be subject to the prior approval by the Consultant who shall ensure that absence for leave purposes will not delay the progress and adequate supervision of the Services.

## 4.5 Removal and/or Replacement of Personnel

- (a) Except as the Client may otherwise agree, no changes shall be made in the Key Personnel. If, for any reason beyond the reasonable control of the Consultant, it becomes necessary to replace any of the Personnel, the Consultant shall forthwith provide as a replacement a person of equivalent or better qualifications.
- (b) If the Client (i) finds that any of the Personnel has committed serious misconduct or has been charged with having committed a criminal action, or (ii) has reasonable cause to be dissatisfied with the performance of any of the Personnel, then the Consultant shall, at the Client's written request specifying the grounds therefore, forthwith provide as a replacement a person with qualifications and experience acceptable to the Client.
- (c) Any of the Personnel provided as a replacement under Clauses (a) and (b) above, the rate of remuneration applicable to such person as well as any reimbursable expenditures (including expenditures due to the number of eligible dependents) the Consultant may wish to claim as a result of such replacement,

shall be subject to the prior written approval by the Client. Except as the Client may otherwise agree, (i) the Consultant shall bear all additional travel and other costs arising out of or incidental to any removal and/or replacement, and (ii) the remuneration to be paid for any of the Personnel provided as a replacement shall not exceed the remuneration which would have been payable to the Personnel replaced.

# 4.6 Resident Consultant

If required by the SC, the Consultant shall ensure that at all times during the Consultant' performance of the Services in Kenya a resident consultant, acceptable to the Client, shall take charge of the performance of such Services.

#### 5. Obligations of the Client

# 5.1 Assistance and Exemptions

Unless otherwise specified in the SC, the Client shall use its best efforts to ensure that the Government shall:

- (a) provide the Consultant, Subcontract and Personnel with work permits and such other documents as shall be necessary to enable the Consultant, Subcontract or Personnel to perform the Services;
- (b) arrange for the Personnel and, if appropriate, their eligible dependents to be provided promptly with all necessary entry and exit visas, residence permits, exchange permits and any other documents required for their stay in Kenya;
- (c) facilitate prompt clearance through customs of any property required for the Services and of the personal effects of the Personnel and their eligible dependents;
- (d) issue to officials, agents and representatives of the Government all such instructions as may be necessary or appropriate for the prompt and effective implementation of the Services;
- (e) exempt the Consultant and the Personnel and any Subcontract employed by the Consultant for the Services from any requirement to register or obtain any permit to practice their profession or to establish themselves either individually or as a corporate entity according to the Applicable Law;
- (f) grant to the Consultant, any Subcontract and the Personnel of either of them the privilege, pursuant to the Applicable Law, of bringing into Kenya reasonable amounts of foreign currency for the purposes of the Services or for the personal use of the Personnel and their dependents and of withdrawing any such amounts as may be earned therein by the Personnel in the execution of the Services; and
- (g) provide to the Consultant, Subcontract and Personnel any such

#### 5.2 Access to Land

The Client warrants that the Consultant shall have, free of charge, unimpeded access to all land in Kenya in respect of which access is required for the performance of the Services. The Client will be responsible for any damage to such land or any property thereon resulting from such access and will indemnify the Consultant and each of the Personnel in respect of liability for any such damage, unless such damage is caused by the default or negligence of the Consultant or any Subcontract or the Personnel of either of them.

# 5.3 Change in the Applicable Law

If, after the date of this Contract, there is any change in the Applicable Law with respect to taxes and duties which increases or decreases the cost incurred by the Consultant in performing the Services, then the remuneration and reimbursable expenses otherwise payable to the Consultant under this Contract shall be increased or decreased accordingly by agreement between the Parties hereto, and corresponding adjustments shall be made to the ceiling amounts specified in Clause GC 6.1(b).

# 5.4 Services, Facilities and Property of the Client

The Client shall make available to the Consultant and the Personnel, for the purposes of the Services and free of any charge, the services, facilities and property described in Appendix F at the times and in the manner specified in said Appendix F, provided that if such services, facilities and property shall not be made available to the Consultant as and when so specified, the Parties shall agree on (i) any time extension that it may be appropriate to grant to the Consultant for the performance of the Services, (ii) the manner in which the Consultant shall procure any such services, facilities and property from other sources, and (iii) the additional payments, if any, to be made to the Consultant as a result thereof pursuant to Clause GC 6.1(c) hereinafter.

#### 5.5 Payment

In consideration of the Services performed by the Consultant under this Contract, the Client shall make to the Consultant such payments and in such manner as is provided by Clause GC 6 of this Contract.

# 5.6 Counterpart Personnel

(a) If so provided in Appendix F hereto, the Client shall make available to the Consultant, as and when provided in such Appendix F, and free of charge, such counterpart personnel to be selected by the Client, with the Consultant' advice, as shall be specified in such Appendix F. Counterpart personnel shall work under the exclusive direction of the Consultant. If any member of the counterpart personnel fails to perform adequately any work assigned to such member by the Consultant which is consistent with the position occupied by such member, the Consultant may request the replacement of such member, and the Client shall not unreasonably refuse to act upon such request.

(b) If counterpart personnel are not provided by the Client to the Consultant as and when specified in Appendix F, the Client and the Consultant shall agree on (i) how the affected part of the Services shall be carried out, and (ii) the additional payments, if any, to be made by the Client to the Consultant as a result thereof pursuant to Clause GC 6.1(c) hereof.

#### 6. Payments to the Consultant

#### 6.1 **Lump- Sum Remuneration**

The Consultant's total remuneration shall not exceed Contract Price and shall be a fixed lump-sum including all staff costs, Sub consultants' costs, printing, communications, ravel, accommodation and the like and all other costs incurred by the Consultant in carrying out the Services described in Appendix A. Except as provided in Clause 5.2,

the Contract Price may only be increased above the amounts stated in Clause 6.2 if the Parties have agreed to additional payments in accordance with Clause 2.4.

(a) Foreign currency payments shall be made in the currency or currencies specified as foreign currency or currencies in the SC, and local currency payments shall be made in the currency of the Republic of Kenya.

#### 7. Fairness and Good Faith

#### 7.1 Good Faith

The Parties undertake to act in good faith with respect to each other's rights under this Contract and to adopt all reasonable measures to ensure the realization of the objectives of this Contract.

# 7.2 Operation of the Contract

The Parties recognize that it is impractical in this Contract to provide for every contingency which may arise during the life of the Contract, and the Parties hereby agree that it is their intention that this Contract shall operate fairly as between them, and without detriment to the interest of either of them, and that, if during the term of this Contract either Party believes that this Contract is operating unfairly, the Parties will use their best efforts to agree on such action as may be necessary to remove the cause or causes of such unfairness, but no failure to agree on any action pursuant to this Clause shall give rise to a dispute subject to arbitration in accordance with Clause GC 8 hereof.

#### 8. Settlement of Disputes

8.1 Amicable Settlement The Parties shall use their best efforts to settle amicably all disputes

arising out of or in connection with this Contract or the interpretation

thereof.

8.2 Dispute Settlement Any dispute between the Parties as to matters arising pursuant to this

> Contract which cannot be settled amicably within thirty (30) days after receipt by one Party of the other Party's request for such amicable settlement may be submitted by either Party for settlement

in accordance with the provisions specified in the SC.

# III. Special Conditions of Contract

Number of GC Clause	Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract			
1.4	The language is <b>English</b> .			
1.6.1	The addresses are:			
	Client: Company Secretary, Legal & Corporate Affairs Director Kenya Electricity Generating Company Ltd. P.O. BOX 47936 - 00100 NAIROBI KENYA			
	Attention: Mrs. R. Miano			
	Facsimile: 254 20 2248848			
	Consultant: Attention: Cable address:  Facsimile:			
.6.2	Notice will be deemed to be effective as follows:			
	<ul> <li>(a) in the case of personal delivery, on delivery;</li> <li>(b) in the case of registered mail, seven (7) business days following dispatch;</li> <li>(d) in the case of facsimiles, one (1) business day following confirmed transmission.</li> </ul>			
1.8	The Member in Charge is [name of member].			
	<b>Note</b> : If the Consultant consists of a joint venture of more than one entity, the name of the entity whose address is specified in Clause SC 1.6.1 should be inserted here. If the Consultant consists only of one entity, this Clause SC 1.8 should be deleted from the SC.]			
1.9	The Authorized Representatives are:			
	For the Client:  The Managing Director & Chief Executive Officer or his designated representative as may be communicated from time to time.			
	For the Consultant:			

- 2.1 The effectiveness conditions are the following:
  Signature of the Contract by the two parties
- The time period shall be **not exceeding one (1) month** as per TOR or such other time period as the parties may agree in writing.
- 2.3 The time period shall be seven (7) days or such other time period as the parties may agree in writing.
- 2.4 The time period shall be two (2) months or such other time period as the parties may agree in writing.

#### 3.4 3.4 Limitation of the Consultant' Liability towards the Client

- (a) Except in case of gross negligence or willful misconduct on the part of the Consultant or on the part of any person or firm acting on behalf of the Consultant in carrying out the Services, the Consultant, with respect to damage caused by the Consultant to the Client's property, shall not be liable to the Client:
  - (i) for any indirect or consequential loss or damage; and
  - (ii) for any direct loss or damage that exceeds (A) the total payments for professional fees and reimbursable expenditures made or expected to be made to the Consultant hereunder, or (B) the proceeds the Consultant may be entitled to receive from any insurance maintained by the Consultant to cover such a liability, whichever of (A) or (B) is higher.
- (b) This limitation of liability shall not affect the Consultant' liability, if any, for damage to Third Parties caused by the Consultant or any person or firm acting on behalf of the Consultant in carrying out the Services."
- 3.5 The risks and the coverages shall be as follows:
  - (a) Third Party motor vehicle liability insurance in respect of motor vehicles operated in Kenya by the Consultant or their Personnel or any Sub-Consultant or their Personnel, with a minimum coverage of Five Million Kenya Shillings (KShs 5,000,000);
  - (b) Third Party liability insurance, with a minimum coverage of Twenty Million Kenya Shillings Only (KShs 20,000,000);
  - (c) professional liability insurance, with a minimum coverage of One Hundred and Ten per cent (110%) of the Contract Value;
  - (d) Workers' compensation insurance in respect of the Personnel of

- the Consultant and of any Subcontract, in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Applicable Law, as well as, with respect to such Personnel, any such life, health, accident, travel or other insurance as may be appropriate; and
- (e) insurance against loss of or damage to (i) equipment purchased in whole or in part with funds provided under this Contract, (ii) the Consultant' property used in the performance of the Services, and (iii) any documents prepared by the Consultant in the performance of the Services.

## The following provisions shall apply to payment

- (a) For Local suppliers, Kenya Electricity Generating Company's payment terms are 30 days upon receipt of certified invoices and delivery notes confirming that the invoiced material has been delivered and is in accordance with the contract.
- (b) For those outside Kenya, Kenya Electricity Generating Company Limited preferred terms of payment are by irrevocable Letter of Credit. Any letter of credit extension/amendment charges that may result due to beneficiary's delays or mistakes shall be to their account.

# Appendix "A"

# Clause Reference

1.0	The name and address of the Client's Official(s) are:  Human Resources Manager  P.O. Box 47936, 00100  Nairobi  Tel. 3666603/4,  E-mail: jmaina@KenGen.co.ke
1.1	The Client's address for clarifications is as given on clause 1.0 above.
1.2	Consultants must submit <b>one original</b> and <b>two Copies</b> of each proposal.
1.3	The proposal submission address as mentioned on the letter of invitation.
1.4	Proposals must be submitted no later than 3.00p.m. on 24 <sup>th</sup> June, 2009.
1.5	The address to send information to the client is the same as the address for Submission of proposals as mentioned on the letter of invitation.

Appendix R. Penerting Peguiroments			
Appendix B—Reporting Requirements  The Consultant shall prepare or cause the Contractor to prepare and submit to KenGen a full report upon completion of the task. The above documents shall also be submitted in soft copy.			

# Appendix C-Key Personnel and Sub-Consultant

List under: C-1 Titles [and names, if already available], detailed job descriptions and minimum qualifications of Key Personnel to be assigned to work, and staffmonths for each.

Appendix D —	- Medical Certificate
Not Applicable	

Appendix E — Hours of Work for Key Personnel
List here the hours of work for Key Personnel.

# Appendix F—Duties of the Client F-1 Venue for sensitization of staff and office space shall be provided.

# Appendix I - Tender Security Form (To be on the Letterhead of the Bank)

its tender d	ated	, ,	nafter called "the Tenderer") has submitted ler) Request for Proposals for Consultancy Survey.
(hereinafte	r called "the Tender	·").	
	(address	s of bank) (hereinafter called	"the Bank"), are bound unto KenGen in the
			(amount in words and
figures) for v	which payment well a	and truly to be made to the s	said KenGen , the Bank binds itself , its
successors,	and assigns by these	e presents. Sealed with the C	Common Seal of the said Bank this
	day of	2009.	
the Tender	Form; or lerer, having been no	9 1	tender validity specified by the Tenderer on its Tender by KenGen during the period of
(a)	fails or refuses to e	execute the Contract Form, is	f required; or
(b)	fails or refuses to f Tenderers;	furnish the performance sect	urity, in accordance with the Instructions to
without Ke the amount	nGen having to sub	stantiate its demand, provide to it, owing to the occurr	nt upon receipt of its first written demand, ed that in its demand KenGen will note that ence of one or both of the two conditions,
			thirty (30) days after the period of tender e Bank not later than the above date.
		(Signature of the Bank)	

# MANDATORY CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS QUESTIONNAIRE (Must be filled by all applicants or renderers' who choose to participate in this tender)

(Musi be inten by all a		ligant (C)	i teliael)
	Name of App	рисан <b>і (3)</b>	
You are requested to give the parti			
business. Part 2 (d) to part 2(i) must	be filled.		11 , 11
You are advised that giving wrong of		Form will lead to automatic disqu	ualification / termination of
your business proposal at your cost.			
Part 1 – General			
Business Name:			
Certificate of Incorporation / Regis			
Location of business premises:	Country		
Physical address			
Building			
Plot No.			
Postal Address	Postal / Cour	ntry Code	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Telephone No's			
E-mail address			•••••
Website			
Title			
Nature of Business ( <i>Indicate whether n</i>			itten document.
Nature of Business (matture whether h	nanajaciarer, aistributor, etc)		
(Applicable to Local suppliers or	1/2/		
Local Authority Trading License N		piry Date	
Value Added Tax No			
Value of the largest single assignment			
Was this successfully undertaken? Y			)
Name (s) of your banker (s)			
Branches		Tel No's.	
Stationed		161110 01	
Part 2 (a) - Sole Proprietor			
Full names			
Nationality			
*Citizenship details			
Company Profile			
. ,	,		
Part 2 (b) – Partnerships			
Give details of partners as follows:			
Full Names	<u>Nationality</u>	Citizenship Details	<u>Shares</u>
1			
2			
3			
4			
Company Profile	(Attach brochures)		
Company Profile	(z111ati) brochures)		
Part 2 (c) – Registered Company	•		
Private or public			
Company Profile		qual reports in case of trublic companies	
State the nominal and issued capital		······ τυροτίο επ των οι ρίεστα τοπιραπίες)	
Nominal KShs			
Icenad KShe		· <del>·</del>	

List of top ten (10) shareholders and distribution of shareholding in the company.

Full Names	<u>Nationality</u>	Citizenship Details	<b>Shares</b>
1			
2			
3			
4			
<i>Part 2 (d) – Debarment</i> I/We declare that I/We have not	boom doboured from our mu	es assume one and about	not ances in any free dulant as
corrupt acts with regard to this or a			
Full Names			
Signature			
Dated this			
In the capacity of			
Duly authorized to sign Tender for	and on behalf of		
Part 2 (e) – Criminal Offence			
I/We, (Name (s) of Director (s)):-			
a)			
b)			
,			
,			
d)			
For and on behalf of M/s			
In the capacity of			
Dated this	day of		2009.
Suppliers' / Company's Official Ru	ıbber Stamp		
<b>Part 2 (f) – Conflict of Interest</b> I/We, the undersigned state that I	/ We have no conflict of in	terest in relation to this proce	irement.
,			
b)			
c)			
d)			
For and on behalf of M/s			
In the capacity of			
Dated this			
Suppliers' / Company's Official Ru	ibber stamp		
Part 2 (g) – Interest in the Firm:			
Is there any person / persons in		ublic institution who has in	terest in the Firm? Yes / No?
(Delete as n			•
•			
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
(Title)	(Sionature)	(Date)	

Part 2(h) - Experience

Please list here below similar projects accomplished or companies / clients you have supplied with similar items or equipments in the last two (2) years.

Company Name	<b>Country</b>	Contract/ Order No.	<u>Value</u>
1			
J			•••••
Contact person (Full Name	s)	-mail address	
		should be at the level of director)	
*Attach proof of citizenship	, .	•	

- a) Previous orders from companies supplied before
- b) Certificate of Incorporation / Registration
- c) Tax Compliance Certificate (for local suppliers)
- d) VAT Certificate (for local suppliers)
- e) Audited Financial Statements / Accounts for the last two (2) years
- f) Valid Local Authority / Trade License (for local suppliers)
- g) The Power of Attorney)

Part 2(i) - Declaration	
I / We, the undersigned state and declare that the above information is correct and that I / We give I	Kenya Electricity
Generating Company Limited authority to seek any other references concerning my / our company from	whatever sources
deemed relevant, e.g. Office of the Registrar of Companies, Bankers, etc.	
Full names	
Signature	
For and on behalf of M/s	
In the capacity of	
Dated thisday of	2009.
Suppliers' / Company's Official Rubber Stamp	

<sup>\*</sup> Attach certified copies of the following documents: